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Honorable Art Agnos, Chairman

Members, Joint Legislative
Audit Committee

State Capitol, Room 3151

Sacramento, California 95814

Dear Mr. Chairman and Members:

We reviewed the Department of Health Services' (department) handling of
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Harman's request that the department test their soil
for toxic chemicals. The Harmans made the request following the death
of their four-year-old son because they wanted to know if his death was
caused by playing in soil contaminated with toxic waste. While the
department is not required by law or regulation to take any specific
actions on such a request, the department has the authority to
determine if a property has dangerous levels of hazardous waste or
poses a threat to health. The department acted upon the request but
did not act promptly or decisively and, therefore, caused unnecessary
confusion, frustration, and anxiety for the Harman family.

This review focuses on the department's response to the Harmans'
request for assistance. It does not address the medical issue of
whether or not the Harman child's death was caused by exposure to toxic
waste.

BACKGROUND

On November 1, 1984, the four-year-old son of Mr. and Mrs. Steve Harman
died of complications due to aplastic anemia, which the child had
contracted suddenly and which progressed quickly. Because a known
cause of aplastic anemia is exposure to toxic substances, the child's
doctors asked the Harmans if their child might have been exposed to
toxic chemicals 1in the Harmans' home. Since the Harman child often
played and dug in the backyard soil of their home, which was near the
Stringfellow toxic waste disposal site (Stringfellow) in Riverside
County, the Harmans became worried that the property may have been
contaminated by illegal dumping. They asked the department to test
their soil for toxic chemicals to determine if their property was safe.
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The Harmans' home is Tocated one mile from Stringfellow, which was used
for toxic waste disposal between 1956 and 1972. A mountain ridge
separates the home from Stringfellow; therefore, the Harmans did not
think that contaminated wastes could have seeped into the Harmans'
property from Stringfellow. However, the Toxic Substance Control
Division (toxics division) and the Harmans theorized that the land on
which the Harman home was built in 1977 may have been the site of the
illegal dumping of waste bound for Stringfellow. The Harman Tand is
located just one freeway ramp from the Stringfellow off-ramp and was
accessible by road for several years before any homes were built.

In conducting our review, we interviewed the Harmans and officials from
the department, the Riverside County Health Department, Osborne
Geotechnical Engineers, Inc., JRB Associates, and representatives of
the Federal Bureau of Investigation. We also reviewed applicable
government statutes and other documents, including Taboratory and
autopsy reports, department memos, and department correspondence.

CHRONOLOGY OF EVENTS

The following is a chronological summary of the actions taken by the
department and by others involved in responding to the Harmans' request
from November 1984 through April 1986.

September and October 1984 - The Harman child was admitted on
September 21 to the Kaiser Foundation Hospital in Fontana, California,
and was diagnosed as having hepatitis and aplastic anemia. The Harmans
said that a Kaiser pathologist asked for a list of all chemicals in and
about their house; after seeing the list, the pathologist excluded the
chemicals named as a cause of the child's illness. The Harmans said
that the boy's doctors then suggested that the Harmans' soil or water
could be contaminated by chemicals.

November 1984 - After the Harmans' son died on November 1, the Harmans
believed they should not Tet their daughter play in their backyard if
the property was contaminated. They contacted the Riverside County
Health Department and asked if their soil could be tested for toxics.
An official from the Riverside County Health Department phoned an
information officer at the toxics division Office of Public Information
and Participation. The information officer then contacted the Harmans.
The toxics division's project manager for Stringfellow and a scientist
from JRB Associates (JRB), a Stringfellow contractor, went to the
Harman property and took soil samples.
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The department's project manager for Stringfellow and the JRB scientist
stated that they told Mrs. Harman that they would wait for the autopsy
report before testing the soil. The Harmans, however, said that no one
told them that the soil would not be tested until the toxics division
received the autopsy report. The Harmans told us that they expected
that the soil would be tested immediately and that they would be told
the results. However, the toxics division did not decide who would be
responsible for obtaining the autopsy report. The JRB scientist said
that he spoke to the child's physician and realized that it would be
difficult to determine from an autopsy what chemicals, if any, were
involved in the boy's death.

December 1984 - We found no evidence that anyone from the toxics

division contacted the Harmans this month.

January 1985 - The Harmans spoke to the JRB scientist to find out why

they had not received the results of the soil tests. The Harmans said
that the JRB scientist told them that the soil had been tested for
"gross amounts of organics" and that it was clean and safe for their
daughter to play in. The Harmans asked for a copy of the test results
and mentioned that the autopsy report was available. The JRB scientist
said that he relayed this information to the toxics division.

We found no evidence that anyone from the toxics division contacted the
Harmans this month.

February 1985 - When the Harmans did not receive a copy of the soil
test results from JRB, they were suspicious that the soil was
contaminated and, therefore, hired another laboratory, Osborne
Geotechnical Engineering, Inc. (Osborne), to test their soil.

We found no evidence that anyone from the toxics division contacted the
Harmans this month.

March 1985 - An information officer from the toxics division, who had
spoken to the Harmans in November 1984, called the JRB scientist to
find out if he had received a copy of the autopsy report. The
scientist told the information officer that he had not received a copy
of the report but that he learned from the hospital that the report was
inconclusive. The chief of the toxics division's Program Management
Section asked the department's Epidemiology Studies Section
(epidemiology section) for assistance with the medical aspects of the
case.
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We found no evidence that anyone from the toxics division contacted the
Harmans this month.

April 1985 - Osborne took soil samples and contracted with another
Taboratory to test those samples. The Taboratory found selenijum,
cyanide, DDT, DDE, and naphthalene in the soil. Osborne sent the soil
samples to a second laboratory, which confirmed the presence of DDT and
DDE. Osborne contacted the department to find out what levels of the
chemicals found in soil samples would be toxic, and Osborne was told
that toxicity depended on the combination, types, and concentrations of
the chemical substances. The department stated that it could not give
Osborne a definite answer about whether the soil was toxic or not. In
its written summary of the test results, Osborne did not conclude
either that the soil was toxic or that it was not toxic. Informally,
Osborne's president implied to the Harmans that the soil was unsafe.

We found no evidence that anyone from the toxics division contacted the
Harmans this month.

May 1985 - The Harmans received the results of the soil tests from
Osborne and contacted the information officer at the toxics division to
find out why the JRB scientist had told them that the soil was clean
when it actually contained toxic chemicals. The information officer
told them that the soil samples collected by JRB had never been tested.
The information officer called Osborne and requested a copy of its test
results. When the toxics division received a copy of the test results,
the information officer gave it to the department's Hazardous Materials
Laboratory for review. The Hazardous Materials Laboratory concluded
that Osborne's sampling and testing methodologies were flawed. The
laboratory also concluded that the chemicals found in the soil by
Osborne were at levels that could be found in "uncontaminated soil."

The toxics division received a copy of the autopsy report. The
physician from the department's epidemiology section phoned the Harmans
and requested that they sign a release form so that the epidemiology
section could request their son's medical records from Kaiser
Foundation Hospital. The Harmans stated that a physician in the
epidemiology section told them that, if the soil samples taken by JRB
were still good, they would be tested; if not, new samples would be
taken. However, the toxics division did not order JRB to either test
the samples or take new samples.

There is no evidence that the toxics division informed the Harmans or
Osborre that the department's Hazardous Materials Laboratory disputed
Osborne's methodology in testing the soil samples.



Honorable Art Agnos, Chairman

Members, Joint Legislative
Audit Committee

June 2, 1986

Page 5

June 1985 - The department had still not decided whether the soil
samples should be tested or who should pay for the tests. Since the
Harman home was outside the Stringfellow contract area, the toxics
division did not want to use Stringfellow contract money. In addition,
the initial samples had been stored too long and could not be tested
for some chemicals. An internal memo to the chief of the toxics
division's program management section recommended that new samples be
taken and tested using funds provided by the State's zone contracts.
The toxics division estimated that the tests would cost between $20,000
and $30,000.

The chief of the department's Hazardous Materials Laboratory sent a
letter to Osborne criticizing its testing methodology.

Because of their frustration in dealing with the department's
headquarters staff, the Harmans contacted department staff in
San Diego. An investigator from the toxics division's enforcement unit
in San Diego met with the Harmans and told them that he would
investigate the possibility that toxic wastes had been illegally
deposited on their property. He also said that he would try to
determine why they had received conflicting information about the
testing of soil samples from their property. The Harmans believed that
they had finally found someone who would help them.

The Harmans said that the physician from the department's epidemiology
section left a message for them with a friend saying that the soil had
been tested and that the levels of toxic chemicals were not hazardous.
The physician told us that she was referring in this message to the
Osborne results. The department had not yet tested the soil samples.

July 1985 - The physician from the epidemiology section called
Mrs. Harman. Mrs. Harman recalls that the physician suggested that
Mrs. Harman had given her son hepatitis and that hepatitis 1is what
killed him. In addition, Mrs. Harman said that the physician told her
that the department was not going to test the soil, and if it had been
up to the physician, the samples would not have been taken in the first
place. The physician denies that she ever said these things. She did
tell Mrs. Harman that the child's hepatitis may have caused the
aplastic anemia.

Two weeks after he had begun an investigation, the San Diego
investigator was told by the chief of the toxic division's Enforcement
O0ffice Investigation Unit to stop his investigation. The investigator
states that he was also told not to speak to the Harmans again. The
investigator's supervisor wrote a letter to the chief of the
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Enforcement Office and recommended that the investigation be completed,
saying that if the Harmans took the case to the press or the federal
government, the department might "find this situation embarrassing"
later on. Despite the supervisor's concerns, the department stopped
the investigation; however, the department did not inform the Harmans
that the investigation had been halted.

The toxics division determined that the Harmans' request was not a
toxic waste issue and that it was more appropriate for the epidemiology
section to respond to the request as a public health issue. The
department decided that the epidemiology section would work with the
Harmans and that the toxics division would use funds from a state zone
contract to take new soil samples and test them.

The department did not notify the Harmans that their case had been
assigned to the epidemiology section or that new soil samples would be
taken and tested.

August 1985 - When the Harmans realized that the department had halted
the investigation without telling them why, they asked the Federal
Bureau of Investigations (FBI) to look into the case. On August 16,
the information officer from the toxics division sent a letter to the
Harmans telling them that the epidemiology section was to handle their
case and that additional soil samples would be taken and tested.

The Harmans requested a copy of the investigative case file from the
supervisor of the San Diego investigator.

September 1985 - The epidemiology section developed a soil testing plan
and arranged for sampling. The department contracted for laboratory
testing of the soil samples. The physician in the epidemiology section
sent a copy of the soil-testing plan to the Harmans. Samples were
taken at the end of the month.

The department's chief deputy director informed the Harmans that they
could not see the investigative case file because the information was
confidential.

October 1985 - The Harmans claim that, early in the month, they
contacted the department's chief deputy director, who told them that he
had not Tlooked at the investigative file but would review it and
contact them.

The Taboratory tests of the soil samples were completed and sent to the
department's Hazardous Materials Laboratory for review. The Harmans
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attempted to get the laboratory results from the contractor but were
told that the results could be released only by the department. The
physician from the epidemiology section explained to the Harmans that
the report was being prepared. At the end of the month, the department
learned that the FBI was investigating the Harman case.

November 1985 - The Hazardous Materials Laboratory reviewed the
contractors' testing results and determined that they were valid. The
Harmans called the Hazardous Materials Laboratory and were told that
the laboratory had the results but had not prepared its report.

December 1985 - The epidemiology section prepared its report on the
soil testing and sent a copy to the Harmans. The test results
confirmed the types and amounts of chemicals reported by Osborne. The
report concluded that "the child's yard was not the site of illicit
dumping, that the child's yard contains no chemicals known to cause
aplastic anemia at high levels, and that the yard is no different
chemically from a typical safe yard in the Riverside area." The
physician from the epidemiology section met with the Harmans to answer
questions they had about the report.

January 1986 - The Harmans testified at a hearing of the Joint
Legislative Audit Committee. They described their frustrations in
dealing with the department and requested that the air in their house
also be tested.

February 1986 - The Harmans were contacted by the epidemiology section
about testing the air in their house, but the Harmans no longer wanted
the testing done.

March 1986 - The Harmans sold their house.

ANALYSIS

The Department of Health Services did not adequately respond to the
Harmans' request that their soil be tested. Although the department is
not required by regulation to take specific actions on a request such
as the Harmans', the department has the authority and responsibility to
take whatever action is necessary to preserve the public health. The
department's toxics division may investigate requests such as the
Harmans' to determine if a property has dangerous levels of hazardous
waste. In addition, one of the functions of the department's
epidemiology section is to distinguish between environmental exposures
that are a health hazard and those that are not.
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The department erred in three ways when it took the initial soil
sample. First, it did not determine whether testing soil samples would
accomplish its purpose. The testing of the soil was intended to
accomplish three things: to determine whether toxic wastes had been
illegally deposited on the Harman property; to determine whether the
death of the Harmans' son was caused by playing in soil contaminated by
toxic waste; and to determine whether it was safe for the Harmans'
daughter to play in the soil. Later, experts from the epidemiology
section told toxics division staff that testing the soil might not
indicate whether toxic soil caused the child's death. In addition, the
toxics division's project manager for Stringfellow told us that the
type of surface soil testing done on the Harmans' property would not
necessarily detect illegal dumping.

Second, the department did not determine if it was appropriate for the
toxics division to take the lead role in responding to the Harmans'
request. The toxics division staff realized that they did not have the
medical and toxicological expertise necessary to deal with the public
health issues idinvolved in the case; however, it took the toxics
division seven months to finally transfer the case to the epidemiology
section, which had the necessary expertise.

Finally, the department did not determine if Stringfellow was involved
before it asked the Stringfellow contractor to take soil samples. When
the toxics division decided that the Harman property was outside the
Stringfellow contract area, it delayed testing until appropriate
funding was found. '

In addition, throughout the investigation, the department failed to
communicate clearly and promptly with the Harmans. When the department
took the initial soil sample from the Harman property, the Harmans
expected the department to test the soil promptly for toxic substances
and to Tlet them know whether the soil was safe for their daughter to
play in. However, the department did not designate one person to
explain to the Harmans exactly what the toxics division would do and to
keep the Harmans informed throughout the investigation. Nor did the
department provide the Harmans with accurate medical and toxicological
information, which might have lessened their confusion and frustration.

The department also failed to respond quickly to the Harmans' request.
The first soil sample was taken 1in November 1984, and the Harmans
expected a quick response to their questions. However, the department
did not decide to test the soil until July 1985, when it had to take
new samples because the original samples were too old to test. The
department did not contact the Harmans for five months after the first
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soil sample was taken and did not supply them with the test results
until a year after the first sample was taken. This delay occurred
because the toxics division realized it did not have the expertise to
help the Harmans and that it had used the wrong contractor to take the
soil samples. Therefore, the department transferred the case to the
epidemiology section and found another contractor.

Furthermore, most of the contacts between the department and the
Harmans were made by phone and the discussions were not confirmed in
writing. In some instances, messages were relayed through a third
party. Consequently, the Harmans sometimes received unclear and
conflicting information.

Because the department failed to communicate promptly and directly in
responding to the Harmans' request, the Harmans became increasingly
frustrated, confused, and suspicious of the department. For example,
when they were told by the JRB scientist that the soil had been tested
and found to be safe but discovered later that the tests had not been
run, the Harmans believed that the department was 1lying to them.
Again, when the investigator from San Diego began working on their
case, the Harmans believed that someone was responding to their
concerns and that something would be done. However, when the toxics
division halted the investigation and failed either to notify the
Harmans or to explain why the investigation was halted, the Harmans
believed that the department was +trying to hide something and,
therefore, they contacted the FBI.

CONCLUSION

In November 1984, the Harmans requested that the department test the
soil on their property for toxic chemicals. The Harmans wanted to know
if their child's death was caused by playing in contaminated soil. The
department took the initial soil samples from the Harman property
without considering what information testing the soil would provide or
how the department would obtain that information. It took the
department over a year to decide to test the soil and report the
results to the Harmans. Furthermore, while the department was deciding
what action to take, it communicated infrequently with the Harmans and
gave them unclear, confiicting, and incomplete information. As time
passed and the Harmans did not vreceive the information that they
expected, they became confused, frustrated, and suspicious.



